

VILLAGE DISTRICT OF EIDELWEISS
Commissioners Meeting
Tuesday November 8, 2022

The Board of Commissioners met at 8:45 am on Tuesday November 8, 2022.
In attendance for the public meeting are Commissioner Mike Smith, Commissioner Ralph Lutjen, Commissioner Jay Buckley, Donna MacKinnon-Administrator, Alexis Wagoner-Administrator, Kelly Robitaille-DPW Forman, Jeff DeMartino & Doug Prescott.
Meeting videotaped by Carol of Madison TV

At 8:45am Commissioner Ralph Lutjen calls the meeting to order

Jay Buckley makes a motion to approve the agenda, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0

Non-Public Meeting
Mike Smith makes a motion at 8:45am to go into Non-Public for RSA 91-A:3, II (a).  Jay Buckley seconded. Roll Call Vote: Buckley-yes; Lutjen-yes: Smith-yes: passes 3-0

Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to come out of Non-Public meeting under RSA 91-A:3, II (a) and return to public meeting at 9:00am. Mike Smith seconded. passes 3-0

Public Meeting
Jay Buckley makes a motion to sign the raise letter for Jeff DeMartino out of session, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0
[bookmark: _Hlk94256969]Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the Minutes of 11/1/22, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0.
Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the 11/1/22 Non-Public Minutes RSA 91-A:3 II (a), Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0.
Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to approve the Operating Account Manifest for $12,040.45, Mike Smith 2nds, passes 3-0
Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to approve the Water Assessment Fund Manifest for $4,775.02, Mike Smith 2nds, passes 3-0

DPW
Discussion on Huttwil parking lot signs, signs that were previously ordered have the wrong wording since the ordinance was changed. The signs are also hard to read as the writing is small. 
Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to order replacement signs for the Huttwil parking lot, Mike Smith 2nds, Ralph Lutjen adds to make the signs larger, modify the wording and add arrows, Jay Buckley 2nds amendment, motion passes 3-0 with amendment
Kelly Robitaille states that a truck will be outfitted for snow by tomorrow. 

Administration
Discussion on the 2021 audit
Ralph Lutjen brings up a section in the letter regarding the policies and procedures of the District. It outlines the District not having a capital assets policy, fund balance policy or IT backup & security policy in place. 
Jay Buckley makes a motion to have Ralph Lutjen take a look at the financial policies and procedures that the VDOE may by lacking, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0
Discussion on the Operating Budget Profit & Loss, Ralph Lutjen reads off some of the line items: 
Admin Salary is at 72.5%
Admin Equipment is at 180.4%
Legal Expenses is at 91.6%
Building & Grounds is at 83.1%
Heating is at 107.4%
Engineering at is 166.6%
The Highway Equipment/Supplies/Repairs/Trucks total budget is at 114.6% this is due to the Volvo backhoe. Kelly Robitaille suggests holding off on doing any more work until next year.
Highway & Streets total is at 79.1%
Salt is at 48.2% Kelly Robitaille ordered two loads of salt which hasn’t been billed yet.
Kelly Robitaille also adds that he will not be using the engineering budget line item or any more of the asphalt budget line.
Discussion on the TAN loan, the length of the loan is till 12/30/2022. Donna MacKinnon spoke with Catherine Deyoe and usually TAN loans go through January of the following year to ensure the tax check comes in prior to the TAN being due. Currently there is $478,316.79 in the BNH account but $357,010.81 is from Lodge proceeds leaving $121,305.98 in the operating account to spend. But we will be getting $17,994.00 from the CRF and putting it back into the operating account putting the remaining balance back up to $139,299.49. If we do not get the tax check prior to 12/30/22 we will not enough to pay the TAN loan back.  
Discussion on the 2022 tax rate, it has still not been set. Michelle Clark from the DRA questioned if the VDOE was going to offset the rate with money from the unassigned fund balance. 
Jay Buckley makes a motion to not use money from the unassigned fund balance to offset the tax rate, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0
Discussion on budget increases for 2023. The cost of everything is going up significantly and the Commissioners will need to factor in these increases for the 2023.
Discussion on the Water Budget Profit & Loss, The Water budget is looking good not too many lines items that are over budget. Donna MacKinnon makes a note that we have still not received Simply Water’s bill for September or October.
Mike Smith makes a motion to send an email to Ian Hayes requesting the invoices, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0
Ralph Lutjen questions why the Reinach Tank interest was paid out more than was budgeted, shouldn’t this be a known figure. The office is going to look into it.
Mike Smith discusses increasing the water bill. Feels it will need to be increased more than $100 this coming year. Mike Smith is concerned that if a tank were to be replaced due to a failure we would be wiping out the money in the CRF’s. The VDOE needs to start accounting for the what ifs. Ralph Lutjen agrees that we need to determine what items would make the lights go out in the District. 
Discussion on Huttwil Parking lot. Ralph Lutjen suggests putting out new signs that reflect the ordinance and monitor and enforce it. Let’s table the matter for now and focus on the major year end things like the budget.
Jay Buckley questions if the District received the money from the Cell Tower rental. The office has received $2,000 so far. Will bring the number for the remaining amount to next week’s meeting.
Jay Buckley makes a motion to transfer $3,988.48 from the Northway Bank to the Bank of New Hampshire, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, passes 3-0

Commissioner’s Concerns/Reports
Jay Buckley discusses spending the $5,000 that was appropriated to ledge probing
Jay Buckley makes a motion to reach out to S.W Cole and get a price for a day’s work for ledge probing, Ralph Lutjen 2nds for discussion, motion passes 3-0
Discussion on a steel grate to go over the dam, Jay Buckley is going to get a price.
Discussion on the winter draw down, the Commissioners decided to keep one board out. In the past they have taken two boards out, but this year felt only 1 board needed to be out. Going to maintain the water level with one board out. If we need to remove another board this winter then we can. 
Jay Buckley received an email from Jim Tropey Vice President of the BPPWPA informing him that someone had put the man-made dam back up at Big Pea. Discussion on what to do going forward. 
Mike Smith makes a motion to have Ralph Lutjen contact Steve Doyon regarding the man-made dam, Jay Buckley 2nds, passes 3-0
Discussion on having test pits done to determine where the blue brute ends on the Interlaken circle connection so that there are accurate measurements for pipe needed.
Mike Smith makes a motion to get test pits dug to determine where the blue brute ends, Ralph Lutjen 2nds, Jay Buckley adds to reach out to Ian Hayes and see what his availability is, Motion passes 3-0
Kelly Robitaille adds that Tony Eldridge could do the digging and that would be billed to the water assessment fund.
Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to do the test pits with a budget of $2,000, Jay Buckley 2nds, passes 3-0
Ralph Lutjen mentions preparing a presentation for the voters explaining why the water bills need to be increased and the improvements that need to be made. He also adds that they are going to receive push back. Jay Buckley replies that they could come up with a brochure or pamphlet to inform the voters.
Mike Smith questions if the Commissioners should have two budget hearings, one for operating and one for water? Ralph Lutjen responds that once we have 5-year plans for both the water and operating budget figured out we can determine if it is necessary to have two meetings. 

Correspondence
Review of October Daily water usage report
Review of Eversource Electric usage for October

Public Comment
Doug Prescott comments on the meeting last week with CMA Engineers and lack of information he felt the water committee had going into the meeting. Going forward better communication needs to be had. The office will also coordinate correspondence between the water committee and CMA Engineers. 

Ralph Lutjen makes a motion to adjourn at 10:33am, Jay Buckley 2nds, passes 3-0

Respectfully submitted,
Alexis Wagoner, Administrator.
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